
















































































  KOSCIUSKO COUNTY 
DRAINAGE BOARD MEETING 

DECEMBER 17, 2020 
 
 

PRESENT: 
CARY GRONINGER – CHAIRMAN 
JIM SCOTT – VICE CHAIRMAN 
JOE IRWIN 
STEVE METZGER 
 
NOT PRESENT: 
DENNIS DARR 
 
ALSO, PRESENT: 
MICHAEL KISSINGER – COUNTY SURVEYOR 
MARK MONTEL – DRAINAGE SUPERVISOR 
KRISTA BAKER – DRAINAGE BOARD SECRETARY 
 
 
CARY GRONINGER - CHAIRMAN CALLED THE MEETING TO ORDER. 
 
CLAIMS AND MINUTES: 
JOE IRWIN MADE A MOTION TO ACCEPT THE CLAIMS AND MINUTES FROM NOVEMBER 
AS PRESENTED SUBJECT TO ANY AND ALL AUDITS.  JIM SCOTT SECONDED THE MOTION 
AND ALL WERE IN FAVOR. 
 
VARIANCE – MARTIN PETERSON – NICK CHAPMAN: 
THIS VARIANCE WAS TABLED FROM THE NOVEMBER MEETING.  AFTER SOME 
RESEARCH, THE SURVEYOR’S OFFICE FOUND THERE IS A VARIANCE FOR A DISTANCE OF  
45 FEET FROM THE TOP OF THE BANK FROM 1985 FOR A GARAGE.  THE OFFICE COULD 
NOT FIND ANY CONFIRMATION THAT THE GARAGE WAS EVER BUILT.  THE BOARD 
DECIDED NOT TO ISSUE A NEW VARIANCE AND LET THE LANDOWNER KEEP THE 
EXISTING 45 FOOT VARIANCE IN PLACE.  JOE IRWIN MADE A MOTION TO KEEP THE 
EXISTING VARIANCE IN PLACE AND DENY A NEW ONE.  JIM SCOTT SECONDED THE 
MOTION AND ALL WERE IN FAVOR.  KISSINGER INFORMED THE BOARD THAT HE WOULD 
CONTACT THE LANDOWNER WITH THIS INFORMATION.  
 
 
JAMES WELCH RECONSTRUCTION DISCUSSION: 
 
LANDOWNERS PRESENT: 
STEVE MILLER – CREIGHTON BROTHERS 
 
KISSINGER REMINDED THE BOARD THAT THE LANDOWNERS MET MONDAY 11/16/20 
WITH THE SURVEYOR TO DISCUSS THE WELCH RECONSTRUCTION.  THERE WERE 8 
LANDOWNERS PRESENT.  KISSINGER PRESENTED THE BOARD THE MINUTES OF THE 
LANDOWNER MEETING AT THE NOVEMBER DRAINAGE BOARD MEETING.  THE 
LANDOWNERS SENT A LETTER INTO THE DRAINAGE BOARD EXPRESSING THEIR OPINION 
ON THE RECONSTRUCTION.   
 
Dear Kosciusko County Drainage Board,  
We. as landowners in the James Welch Watershed, are writing you to make you aware 
of what we are proposing to do in place of what the Surveyor's Office is proposing. We 



all acknowledge that there are issues with this tile, and it is in need of attention. Our 
proposal is that we replace the existing tile starting at CR 200S, however increase the 
size to 24" past the low hole along CR 200 S to match what is under CR 200S before 
possibly reducing to 18". We would then continue to replace the tile for an additional 
3,000' or until we are past the degraded tile that is causing the repair work between CR 
200S and CR 950W. This tile size has drained this area for over 90 years and after 
multiple repairs by others is now a "hodge-podge" and would benefit from a new tile.  
The other concern that has been voiced is the low hole located along CR 200S. It is our 
understanding that there is no tile that runs into this low spot we propose that more 
investigation is done to get a better understanding of this issue. There is a riser located 
on the west side of the driveway, but there is no culvert to let the water cross  
under. It would appear that the proposed changes would not have a major effect on the 
rare occasion of the road flooding, but may be addressed better by running a spur up 
towards the low area and making it part of this county tile and project.  
We also acknowledge that if after repairing the bad section of tile it shows that it is 
restricted by the size of the tile on the north side of CR 200S, we may be asked in the 
future to fund changes. 
 
SIGNATURES INCLUDED: 
JIM WISE 
JEFF WISE 
PAUL MANGUN 
TYLER & MELISSA BOUSE 
B J ROMINE 
STEVE MILLER – CREIGHTON BROS 
TERRY KIRCHENSTIEN 
TODD SMITH 
 
95% OF LANDOWNERS REPRESENTED – OTHER LANDOWNER IN FLORIDA 
 
STEVE MILLER – REPRESENTING CREIGHTON BROTHERS RECEIVED AN QUOTE FROM A 
CONTRACTOR FOR RECONSTRUCTING FROM COUNTY ROAD 200 SOUTH TO COUNTY 
ROAD 950 WEST.  THE LANDOWNERS ARE CONTEMPLATING THE PROJECT ON THEIR 
OWN.  KISSINGER INFORMED THEM THAT THE WORK WOULD NEED TO BE DONE TO 
THE DRAINAGE BOARD/COUNTY SURVEYOR’S OFFICE SPECIFICATIONS.  THERE WAS 
SOME DISCUSSION ABOUT PHASES OF THIS PROJECT.  THE BOARD EXPRESSED THEIR 
CONCERN ABOUT NOT FIXING THE ISSUE ON THE NORTH SIDE OF COUNTY ROAD 200 
SOUTH WITH THE RECONSTRUCTION OR WITH THE FIRST PHASE.  CARY GRONINGER – 
CHAIRMAN REQUESTED HAVING STEVE MILLER FROM CREIGHTONS GET QUOTES FOR 
THE PROJECT. MILLER TOLD THE BOARD THAT HE WOULD WORK WITH KISSINGER TO 
GET THE QUOTES FOR THE PROJECT.  KISSINGER SAID THE OFFICE WILL PREPARE THE 
SPECS FOR THE PRIVATE JOB.   GRONINGER WANTS A QUOTE FOR 24 AND 30 INCH TILE 
FROM THE OPEN DITCH TO COUNTY ROAD 200 SOUTH.  ALSO A QUOTE FOR SOUTH OF 
COUNTY ROAD 200 SOUTH TO COUNTY ROAD 950 SOUTH.  THE BOARD AGREED TO 
READDRESS THE WELCH RECONSTRUCTION DISCUSSION AT THE JANUARY 2021 
MEETING.    
 
SLOAN ADAMS VACATION REQUEST – LOUIS DREYFUS: 
LOUIS DREYFUS COMMODITIES PETITIONED FOR THE VACATION OF A TILE ON THEIR 
PROPERTY.  LOUIS DREYFUS IS LOOKING AT AN EXPANSION OF THEIR FACILITY.  THE 
VERY UPPER END OF THE COUNTY TILE RUNS ON THIS PROPERTY.  JOE IRWIN MADE A 
MOTION TO APPROVE THE VACATION FROM THE END OF THE TILE TO THE EAST EDGE 
OF THE RIGHT OF WAY OF STATE ROAD 15 (PENDING NOTIFICATION OF PETITIONER).  
JIM SCOTT SECONDED THE MOTION.  STEVE METZGER WAS IN FAVOR.  CARY 



GRONINGER ABSTAINED FROM THE MOTION DUE TO A CONTRACT WITH LOUIS 
DREYFUS.   
 
OTHER BUSINESS: 
RUPLE DRAIN – BOB BISHOP: 
JOE IRWIN TOLD THE BOARD THAT BOB BISHOP CONTACTED HIM ABOUT THE RUPLE 
DRAIN.  KISSINGER INFORMED THE BOARD THAT THE COUNTY IS TRYING TO GET THE 
WATER LEVEL DOWN SO THAT THE COUNTY CAN REPLACE SOME TILE AND REMOVE 
TREES.  
 
SUE GLADIEUX RETIREMENT PARTY: 
KISSINGER INFORMED THE BOARD THAT SUE WILL BE RETIRING FROM THE OFFICE 
AFTER 47 YEARS OF SERVICE ON DECEMBER 30TH.  THE BOARD IS INVITED TO A 
RETIREMENT PARTY ON THAT DAY TO WISH SUE A HAPPY RETIREMENT AND TO THANK 
HER FOR HER MANY YEARS OF SERVICE.  
 
ADJOURN: 
BEING OF NO FURTHER BUSINESS, JOE IRWIN MADE A MOTION TO ADJOURN.  STEVE 
METZGER SECONDED THE MOTION AND ALL WERE IN FAVOR.  
 
CLAIMS: 
 
12/8/2020 
CAUFFMAN PHASE II TIF INGRAM EXCAVATING $4065.79 4400 
FLEUGLE CLUNETTE ELEVATOR $92.50 2700 
MAINT NON REPAYABLE GARY DANT $420.00  
POLE RUN GARY DANT $210.00 2700 
UNRUCH KLINE TRUCKING & EXC $559.74 2700 
WALNUT CREEK GARY DANT $120.00 2700 
WALNUT CREEK ED BOGGS FARMS $250.00 2700 
WALNUT CREEK SHANKSTER BROS $1503.16 2700 
WALNUT CREEK KLINE TRUCKING & EXC $240.00 2700 
WALNUT CREEK NEIDLINGER FARM TILE $500.00 2700 
WYLAND KLINE TRUCKING & EXC $3657.76 2700 
 

MAINTENANCE:  $7,133.16 
MAINTENANCE NON REPAYABLE:  $420.00 

TIF:  $4065.79 
 

12/22/2020 
DEEDS CREEK DRAINAGE SOLUTIONS $442.84 2700 
DEEDS CREEK HAMBY & SON $2290.00 2700 
DEEDS CREEK SITE WORX SERVICES $1275.00 2700 
GARBER JOSIAH HAMBY & SON $290.00 1158 
GAY EASTERDAY DRAINAGE SOLUTIONS $556.42 1158 
GAY EASTERDAY GOOD EXCAVATING $730.00 1158 
KUHN ISAIAH KLINE TRUCKING & EXC $8970.00 2700 
PLUNGE CREEK GARY DANT $420.00 2700 
PLUNGE CREEK HAMBY & SON $4005.00 2700 
POLE RUN SWANSON EXC $1907.50 2700 
SHATTO CATTELL SWANSON EXC $985.00 1158 
SILVEUS HOHMAN EXC $4069.97 1158 
WILLIAMSON SARAH KOLESIAK CONST $6735.50 2700 
WYLAND KLINE TRUCKING & EXC $4937.50 2700 



MAINTENANCE:  $30,983.34 
GENERAL DRAIN:  $6,631.39 

 
DECEMBER TOTALS: 

MAINTENANCE:  $38,116.50 
GENERAL DRAIN:  $6,631.39 

MAINTENANCE NON REPAYABLE:  $420.00 
TIF:  $4065.79 

 
 
 
 
   
 

 
 

 
 




